

# **Subsidizing Bad Behavior**

How Corporate Legal Settlements for Harming the Public Become Lucrative Tax Write Offs, with Recommendations for Reform





www.uspirgedfund.org

# Subsidizing Bad Behavior

How Corporate Legal Settlements for Harming the Public Become Lucrative Tax Write Offs, with Recommendations for Reform



Phineas Baxandall and Ryan Pierannunzi, U.S. PIRG Education Fund

January 2013

### Acknowledgments

The authors thank Peter Enrich, Professor of Law at the Northeastern University School of Law, and James Puckett, Assistant Professor of Law at the Penn State University Dickinson School of Law, for their thoughtful review of this report.

The authors bear any responsibility for factual errors. The recommendations are those of U.S. PIRG Education Fund. The views expressed in this report are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of our funders or those who provided review.

Copyright 2013 U.S. PIRG Education Fund

With public debate around important issues often dominated by special interests pursuing their own narrow agendas, U.S. PIRG Education Fund offers an independent voice that works on behalf of the public interest. U.S. PIRG Education Fund, a 501(c)(3) organization, works to protect consumers and promote good government. We investigate problems, craft solutions, educate the public, and offer Americans meaningful opportunities for civic participation. For more information, please visit our website at www.uspirgedfund.org.

Design and layout: Harriet Eckstein Graphic Design

Cover photos: *Prescription drug bottle*, Charles Williams, Creative Commons; *Gavel*, Slobo Mitic, iStock-photo.com; *BP Deepwater Horizon explosion*, courtesy of NOAA

### **Executive Summary**

B<sup>P's recent \$4.5 billion legal settlement</sup> with the Justice Department for its misdeeds in the Gulf oil spill was historic for being the largest ever criminal settlement. But it was historic for another reason as well—none of it is allowed to be tax deductible. Unfortunately, too many settlements for wrongdoing end up as tax deductions.

Corporations accused of wrongdoing commonly settle legal disputes with government regulators out of court. Doing so allows both the company and the government to avoid going to trial and the agency gets to appear as if it is teaching the company a lesson for its misdeeds. However, very often the corporations deduct the costs of the settlement on their taxes as an ordinary business expense, shifting a significant portion of the burden onto ordinary taxpayers to pick up the tab. Especially when Congress is struggling to reduce budget shortfalls, every dollar that corporate wrongdoers avoid paying by deducting a settlement must be made up for through higher tax rates for others, cuts to public programs, or an increase in the national debt.

Taxpayers should not subsidize BP's recklessness and deception in the Gulf, big banks' costly tampering with interest rates in the Libor scandal, or other wrongdoing.

The law clearly states that punitive penalties and fines issued by government agencies are *not* tax-deductible, but agencies that negotiate settlements all too rarely make clear what portion of a settlement should be regarded as punitive. Corporate tax lawyers can take advantage of this ambiguity by acting as if none of the settlement was meant to be punishment for misdeeds. The Internal Revenue Service is ill prepared to challenge these claims, and taxpayers end up holding the bag.

To help ensure that corporate wrongdoing is not publicly subsidized and that taxpayers are not saddled with the burden, U.S. PIRG offers the following policy recommendations that could save billions of dollars each year:

• The President should instruct federal regulatory bodies to assume full responsibility for determining the

extent to which settlement payments are punitive and therefore nondeductible.

- Congress should clarify ambiguities in law and require settlement payments to be designated in ways that will have clear consequences for whether those payments are deductible or non-deductible.
- Agencies should disallow tax deductibility of settlement payments when companies wrongly treat public harm as an acceptable business risk. In cases where company costs truly are incurred from normal business activities, regulators should clearly define and distinguish, in the settlements, between the agreed-upon punitive payments which will not be taxdeductible and normal costs of doing business.
- Agencies should be instructed to publicize the expected after-tax amounts of settlements, which would more accurately report the net penalty that will be paid by the corporation. This is a matter of truth in advertising. Likewise, any company's public statements about the settlement should

list how much of the settlement the company would likely pay *after* taxes.

- Any publicly traded corporations that deduct part or whole of a settlement with federal agencies should be required to provide brief justification for deducting such expenses on their annual filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC).
- The Internal Revenue Service should continue its progress towards comprehensive information sharing with federal agencies to help agencies designate what can be tax deductible and to establish standard procedures to determine the tax treatment of settlements. The IRS should likewise develop a system of communicating with state and local governments to ensure that settlements negotiated by these entities receive proper federal tax treatment.
- Following the recommendations of the past three administrations, Congress should prohibit the tax deduction of punitive settlement payments to *private* parties. At present, this prohibition is only for settlement costs paid to the government.

### Introduction

This past year, we have seen some of the world's largest and most profitable corporations agree to large financial settlements with federal agencies, states and other parties to resolve charges of abuse ranging from interest rate manipulation<sup>1</sup> and fraudulent practices by pharmaceutical companies<sup>2</sup> to flouting sanctions against Iran and Cuba<sup>3</sup> and levying illegal late fees on credit card holders.<sup>4</sup> Just since 2009, Bank of America alone has spent over \$29 billion on settlements.<sup>5</sup>

Settlements are often touted as a winwin for everyone. In doing so, the company and the government avoid going to trial, and the agency can agree to some compromise level of payment. Regulatory agencies conserve their limited resources. Companies avoid admission of liability and potentially embarrassing legal proceedings; and both regulators and companies can move on with their lives.

But typically there are hidden downsides to taxpayers and the general public from these settlements. The law has long made clear that when companies pay to settle their liability for a fine or penalty, they are forbidden from deducting such costs from their taxes as a normal business expense. However, the law allows companies to deduct for payments of "compensatory damages" for the results of business risk taking that isn't being punished.<sup>6</sup>

What does this mean in practice? If a delivery company must pay compensation to another auto owner for a collision, it would be treated for tax purposes as a normal business expense which may be deducted-no matter how reckless the driving. But if a public agency finds that the company disregards safety requirements, and punishes the company by issuing a fine, the resulting payments should not be deducted as ordinary business expenses. It's not only when companies pay fines or penalties to public agencies that companies are forbidden from deducting their costs. The law states that the "amounts paid in settlement of the taxpayer's actual or potential liability for a fine or penalty (civil or criminal)" are not deductible.7 Thus, if a company charged with wrongdoing settles with a government agency over charges that could have resulted in a fine or penalty,

then the portion of the settlement meant to be punishment for wrongdoing should not be deductible.

For smaller penalties and fines that agencies simply levy on companies for wrongdoing, the prohibition on deducting them from taxes has been straight forward. But tax deductibility has been more complicated for larger penalties where agencies typically negotiate the terms with the company facing those sanctions. Although the law makes clear that settlements over potential fines and penalties are nondeductible, companies can assert that settlement amounts were not in place of potential fines or penalties but rather in place of compensatory damages or restitution in the course of doing business. In that case, the company is permitted to deduct the settlement costs.

A large tax deduction from a settlement can be very valuable even if a company would not report taxable profits that year. Companies can "carry forward" their taxable losses to future years and thus eliminate future taxes, even if they would not pay taxes in the present year. Likewise, companies can sometimes apply these losses backward to eliminate tax liability from up to two years previously. Unfortunately, agencies often fail to explicitly define what portions of a settlement are intended as punishment. Corporations take full advantage of this ambiguity to deduct large portions or even the entirety of settlements, and effectively shift much of the burden back onto taxpayers and the government. Even when a corporation pays a fine for violating a law it may still deduct the cost from its taxable income—and thereby reduce its tax bill—by arguing that the payment was "compensatory" rather than "punitive."<sup>8</sup>

Looking at the larger picture, when a company negotiates a tax-deductible settlement for its misdeeds, the public loses four times over. First, the public suffers the direct impact of corporate wrongdoing. Second, taxpayers are forced to shoulder part of the amount of the penalty because the public must cover the forgone revenue by raising tax rates, cutting public programs, or adding to the national debt. Third, future deterrence of corporate wrongdoing is weakened. And fourth, the absence of a trial eliminates opportunities for a public airing of evidence about corporate misdeeds and the lax regulations that can lead to them.

### Problems and Movement Toward Reform

#### Corporate Wrongdoers Exploit Ambiguities in the Law

ompanies that have committed wrongdoing can shift part of the burden of their penalty onto taxpayers by taking advantage of ambiguities in the law. The Code of Federal Regulations states that payments made to settle a public punishment should not be deducted like a normal business cost. It prohibits the deduction of any "fine or similar penalty paid to...the government of the United States."9 It makes clear that "compensatory damages...paid to a government do not constitute a fine or penalty."10 Thus, if a cleaning company accidentally spills bleach on the rug in a federal government office and must pay to replace it, this compensation *can* be deducted as a normal business risk.

While there can be special exceptions, sorting out which fines or settlements are supposed to be deductible is straightforward analytically. As a general rule, the only payments that are non-deductible are punitive payments made to a public agency or those that are otherwise specified as non-deductible. Fines, penalties and settlement payments can be thought of as falling into four categories, depending on whether they are punitive or not, and whether they are paid to a government or to private parties.

- 1. Private settlement costs that are not punitive are tax deductible. For example, if a cleaning company destroys a homeowner's rug and they negotiate (or if a judge decides in a lawsuit) that the cleaning company must pay the homeowner, then the amount the company pays is fully taxdeductible.
- 2. Private settlement costs that are punitive are currently deductible, despite proposals by the last three Presidents and many bills in Congress that sought to change the law. If a cleaning company makes people around town sick and citizens successfully file a class action lawsuit, then the amount the company pays as punishment—like the amount of damages

	Private settlement	Public settlement
Not punitive	1. Private and non-punitive	3. Public and non-punitive
Punitive	2. Private and punitive	4. Public and punitive

allotted to compensate the victims—is fully deductible under current law.

- 3. Public settlement costs that are not punitive are fully deductible. If a cleaning company destroys the rugs at the Department of Motor Vehicles, and then the company's lawyers negotiate that it will pay to replace the rugs, these costs are normal deductible costs for tax purposes.
- 4. Public settlement costs that are punitive are not deductible. If a cleaning company makes people around town sick and the Environmental Protection Agency charges that the company used chemicals prohibited for cleaning use, and the company's lawyers negotiate a penalty paid to the agency, then this amount should not be deductible. If the settlement agreement also included payments to public or private parties to compensate for specific damages they suffered—for closing their offices temporarily, for instance-then that portion of the settlement is taxdeductible.

#### The Justice Department Protects Taxpayers with Second BP Settlement

Should the damage done by the Deepwater Horizon disaster—an event anything but ordinary or unavoidable—be considered an ordinary and necessary business expense, and therefore be tax-deductible? The tax treatment of BP's earlier settlement and restitution fund for private victims of the spill illustrates the problem of allowing certain settlements to be deductible just because they were compensatory. Two years ago, BP claimed \$10 billion in tax savings by writing off \$37.2 billion put aside for expenses related to the Gulf oil spill disaster.<sup>11</sup> To put this amount in perspective, BP's \$10 billion tax windfall was half the size of the \$20 billion restitution fund that the company established.<sup>12</sup> Taxpayers were effectively forced to shoulder the other half.

This wasn't the first time a giant oil company reaped huge rewards by deducting the expenses of its wrongdoing for an oil spill. In the wake of the 1989 Exxon Valdez disaster, Exxon took full advantage of tax deductions to pay only a fraction of its \$1.1 billion settlement.<sup>13</sup>

But a different precedent was set in BP's more recent November 2012 settlements. The Department of Justice announced a \$4 billion settlement with BP, in which the company pled guilty to a number of criminal charges.<sup>14</sup> The same day, the SEC announced a \$525 million settlement with BP, resolving charges that the company lied about the rate at which oil was escaping into the Gulf of Mexico.<sup>15</sup> At the Department of Justice press conference, Lanny Breuer, the Assistant Attorney General for the Criminal Division, was asked whether any of the penalties will be deductible.<sup>16</sup> His response could not have been clearer:

"They are not. The Attorney General was very clear that nothing in the criminal settlement could be tax deductible nor could it be an offset to any further civil resolution, and that was a very explicit term of these agreements at the request of the Attorney General."<sup>17</sup>

It is not unprecedented for agencies to explicitly forbid tax write-offs of settlements. In fact, in 2003 the SEC instituted a policy requiring that its settlements must include language which makes clear that penalty payments are not tax deductible.<sup>18</sup> In keeping with that policy, the SEC required that its \$535 million civil penalty agreement with Goldman Sachs in 2010 would not be deductible.<sup>19</sup> The agreement explicitly states that "the civil penalty shall be treated as a penalty paid to the government for all purposes, including all tax purposes."20 A 2011 settlement between J.P. Morgan Securities and the SEC, totaling \$51.2 million including a \$32 million penalty, contained nearly identical language.21

BP's legal struggles are not over. The Department of Justice is charging the company with additional penalties under the Clean Water Act and Oil Pollution Act, with a trial planned to begin in February 2013.<sup>22</sup> Under the Clean Water Act, the fine per barrel of oil spilled ranges from \$1,100 to \$4,300, depending on whether gross negligence is proven.<sup>23</sup> BP could be liable for up to \$21 billion in fines under the Clean Water Act, and additional fines under the Oil Pollution Act.<sup>24</sup>

The public should watch whether a potential settlement over these federal fines is explicitly non-deductible. Otherwise, the true amount of any settlement amount could be substantially less than the headlines proclaim—and other taxpayers will be left to make up the difference.<sup>25</sup> For example, an \$18 billion tax-deductible settlement could be worth \$6.3 billion in savings for BP, making the true cost \$11.7 billion after the tax consequences are accounted for.

The Department of Justice has not yet stated whether it will seek for future settlements to be non-deductible.

#### Fixing the Law

There have been numerous bipartisan proposals in recent years to curtail corporations from claiming penalties and settlements as business expenses. The issue has received the support from across the political spectrum, including Presidents and members of Congress from both parties.

As Robert W. Wood, a legal expert on these issues, has noted, the administrations of Presidents Clinton, Bush, and Obama have all advocated to make punitive damages to private parties non-deductible.<sup>26</sup> The current administration's proposed change came first in a 2009 Treasury Department proposal, which stated that, "no deduction would be allowed for punitive damages paid or incurred by the taxpayer, whether upon a judgment or in settlement of a claim. Where the liability for punitive damages is covered by insurance, such damages paid or incurred by the insurer would be included in the gross income of the insured person. The insurer would be required to report such payments to the insured person and to the Internal Revenue Service."27 The Obama Administration also maintained this proposal in their revenue proposals for fiscal year 2013.28

A variety of members of Congress have also sought to ensure that settlement payments to government agencies not be deducted. In 2003, Senators Chuck Grassley (R-IA), John McCain (R-AZ), and Max Baucus (D-MT) cosponsored the "Government Settlement Transparency Act of 2003," which would have ended deductibility for settlements paid "in relation to the violation, or potential violation, of any law," with the exception of restitution payments.<sup>29</sup>

Introducing the legislation on the floor of the Senate, Senator Baucus stated that

"Over the past several months, we have become increasingly concerned about the approval of various settlements that allow penalty payments made to the government in settlement of a violation or potential violation of the law to be tax deductible. This payment structure shifts the tax burden from the wrongdoer onto the backs of the American people. This is unacceptable...With these efforts to achieve greater accountability in the business community and ensure the integrity of our financial markets, it is important that the rules governing the appropriate tax treatment of settlements be clear and adhered to by taxpayers."30

In 2006, Senator John McCain criticized the Department of Justice for not explicitly ensuring in its negotiated settlement with the defense contractor Boeing that the payments would not be tax deductible:

"My other concerns relate to how the Justice Department handled the deductibility issue. In response to a letter I sent to the Justice Department, with Chairman Warner and Finance Committee Chairman Grassley, the Department explained that its policy was not to address deductibility in its fraud settlement agreements.

While the Justice Department's policy may make sense in relatively low-quantum settlements, in high-quantum settlements, it might not. That's because how the Government addresses corporate misconduct that gives rise to settlements of \$100 million or more, has policy implications: if the settlor is permitted to recover what it pays to the Government from any thirdparty, that is, either the taxpayer or its insurers, the deterrence value and punitive effect of the settlement will be diluted. In defense procurement fraud and public corruption cases, like this one, deterrence value and punitive effect are everything.

Therefore, in high-quantum corporate fraud settlements, the Department might want to revise its policy by specifically allocating the payments under a given settlement as either penalty or otherwise, and specifically prohibit the settlor from recovering penalty from any third-party. Particularly in defense procurement fraud cases, this could really make a difference."<sup>31</sup>

In 2010, Representative Peter Welch (D-VT) introduced the Stop Deducting Damages Act, which would explicitly prohibit the deductibility of punitive damages and "include any amount paid as punitive damages in gross income for income tax purposes."<sup>32</sup> During this past session of Congress, Representative Jo Bonner (R-AL) introduced a bill that would have forbidden any party from claiming tax deductions on any "compensatory payments" related to the Deepwater Horizon disaster.<sup>33</sup>

While all these proposals would change current law, they would also be consistent with other precedents and principles. The New York State Bar Association has noted that the tax code already prohibits the deduction of exorbitant retirement packages for business executives, as well as business expenses that a company incurs for illegal drug trafficking.<sup>34</sup> In 1958, the Supreme Court ruled that "a finding that an expense is "necessary" cannot be made if allowance of the deduction would frustrate sharply defined national or state policies proscribing particular types of conduct, evidenced by some governmental declaration thereof," and that "in allowing deductions for income tax purposes, Congress did not intend to encourage business enterprises to violate the declared policy of a State."35

There is nothing new about rules dictating that certain business outlays be treated differently for tax purposes than a firm might on its own books. It is standard practice for policy makers to determine what kind of business expenses are allowable tax deductions. IRS regulations define such things as the deductibility of business meals and entertainment. Likewise, IRS rules define the accounting of costs for stock options and asset depreciation differently than the accounting practices corporations use when reporting to shareholders. Moreover, Congress has decided to discourage certain kinds of activities by disallowing tax deductibility for: lobbying, campaign contributions, gambling losses, bribes and kickbacks, expenses related to the sale of illegal drugs, taxes paid to countries designated as supporting international terrorism, excessive "golden parachute" severance payments made to executives, and non-performance-based executive compensation over \$1 million.36

Congress has determined that the nation's tax system should reflect the notion that a company's outlays which are incurred as punishment for wrongdoing should not be treated as legitimate costs of doing business.<sup>37</sup>

## Reforming a Regulatory No-Man's Land

Confusion over which governmental body is responsible for determining tax-deductibility status of corporate settlement is one of the largest obstacles to improving enforcement and accountability. Given any ambiguity, corporations can ignore the issue of tax deductibility while negotiating a settlement and then claim that the lack of a prohibition means they can deduct the settlement costs. A study by the federal Government Accountability Office (GAO) found that agencies typically fail to negotiate with companies on tax deductibility, and even when they levy civil penalties—which aren't supposed to be deductible—companies typically deduct them anyway unless explicitly told otherwise.<sup>38</sup> Agencies have claimed that they lack the "tax expertise" to determine tax treatment of settlements, and that such a job is best left for the IRS.<sup>39</sup>

Different agencies have differing views of their roles in addressing the issue of taxdeductibility for settlements. The SEC explicitly forbids parties they settle with from deducting penalties as normal business expenses, but does not address the status of disgorgements, which senior SEC officials contend "should be left to the IRS."40 In the GAO's 2005 report, officials from the Department of Justice's Civil Division said that the agency has a "policy of not addressing the tax treatment of settlement payments in settlements agreements."41 For this reason the Department's explicit statement in November 2012 settlement with BP is an important step forward. In the past, the IRS and Department of Justice have concurred that "DOJ's tax-neutral practices on the deductibility of civil settlement payments are appropriate."42 Agency officials also claimed that "they do not categorize the payments more specifically because doing so would add complexity to the negotiation process by adding additional factors on which to obtain agreement between the parties."43

While other agencies defer to the Internal Revenue Service, the IRS has meanwhile stated that the responsibility of defining settlements as punitive or compensatory falls to the agencies entering into settlements. One example of this policy is from a 2008 "issue paper" concerned with tax deductibility of settlements, in which the IRS states that it bases its treatment of False Claim Act settlements entirely on what is provided by the Department of Justice: "All interpretation of the FCA as it applies to each case is that of DOJ. In addition, no penalty amount is based on any computation made by IRS. All figures are those of DOJ. The entire issue is based on the facts, figures, documentary evidence and interpretation of DOJ."<sup>44</sup>

The memo goes on to explain that the DOJ's "neutrality" in the tax treatment of settlements "requires [IRS] examiners to look into these settlements and the facts behind them in order to determine if the settlement includes multiple damages, and if so, whether all or a portion of the multiples were intended to be compensation or a penalty."<sup>45</sup>

The current policies indicate that the IRS and other agencies simultaneously believe that the other party is taking up responsibility for ensuring the proper tax treatment of corporate settlements, when in reality neither takes responsibility.

However, there are signs of increased cooperation to make a real determination of tax-deductibility instead of treating such decisions as an afterthought. In the above instance, the IRS stated that even though the Department of Justice does not divide False Claim Act settlement amounts into deductible and non-deductible parts, there is an understanding that the DOJ intends payments up to the cost of the damages to be compensatory and therefore deductible, and additional payments to be punitive and therefore non-deductible. <sup>46</sup> The IRS explains that:

"DOJ's intent in this context is evidenced by documentation and communication between the parties in each particular case as well as testimony of the government settlement attorneys."<sup>47</sup>

The IRS has made an effort to address the problems identified in the GAO's report.

Aside from two 2008 "issue papers" on tax treatment of subsidies (one of which is referenced above), the IRS and the Department of Justice are developing a system for exchanging information electronically for settlements larger than \$10 million.<sup>48</sup> The EPA agreed to share settlement information with the IRS only "upon written request," though it worked in conjunction with the IRS and the Department of Justice to enact a new policy requiring "violators to certify that they will not deduct or depreciate expenses incurred in carrying out their settlements."<sup>49</sup>

The November 2012 BP settlement also shows increased cooperation between regulators. In its press release, the Department of Justice "acknowledges and expresses its appreciation for the significant assistance provided by the SEC's Division of Enforcement."<sup>50</sup> More coordination and improved communication could help provide clarity.

Leaving the IRS to interpret the unexpressed intent of other agencies is inherently problematic; but if the IRS and regulators are going to work together effectively, they will need to establish standardized procedures and protocols over who is responsible for collecting and providing information necessary to determine tax treatment, who is responsible for interpreting such information, and how such determinations should be made.

The need for lawmakers to improve upon the current practice of determining "intent" is especially pressing given the magnitude of expected future settlements. These include the Libor scandal and the remaining charges in the Deepwater Horizon disaster. In addition, charges are still being brought against some of the country's largest financial institutions for conduct leading up to the 2008 financial crisis. In October 2012, new cases were brought by U.S. attorneys against Wells Fargo<sup>51</sup> and Bank of America<sup>52</sup> for mortgage-related improprieties, while New York's Attorney General is going after Bear Stearns (now a part of J.P. Morgan Chase) for its mortgage

practices in the years prior to the crisis.<sup>53</sup> The tax treatment of these settlements will have very significant financial implications, and deserve increased attention and scrutiny.

### Policy Recommendations

The federal government needs to address the confusion surrounding tax deductibility of corporate settlements. The recklessness and wrongdoing evidenced by the BP disaster and the developing Libor scandals should not be subsidized by taxpayers. The current economic and financial situation facing the nation makes the issue more pressing, since every dollar that corporate wrongdoers avoid paying as a result of deducting settlements must be made up for, whether through raised taxes, cuts to public programs, on an increase in the national debt.

Regulatory agencies should remember that they do not always need to reach out-of-court settlements with corporate wrongdoers. This was highlighted recently by criticism of the Securities and Exchange Commission for settling cases with corporate wrongdoers without requiring them to admit or deny guilt. In 2011, for example, a judge "threw out" the SEC's settlement with Citigroup, calling it "neither reasonable, nor fair, nor adequate, nor in the public interest,' and said it was hard to tell whether by settling the SEC was getting more than 'a quick headline."<sup>54</sup> A number of reforms are necessary for when agencies do settle. We offer the following immediate and longer-term policy recommendations:

- The President should instruct federal regulatory bodies to assume full responsibility for determining the extent to which settlement payments are punitive and therefore nondeductible.
- Congress should devise a permanent legislative solution to clarify ambiguities in law and to require settlement payments to be designated in ways that will have clear consequences for whether those payments are deductible or non-deductible.
- Regulators should be instructed to publicize the expected *after-tax* amounts of settlements, which would more accurately report the net penalty paid by the corporation in the agreement. This is a matter of truth in advertising. Likewise, any company's public statements about the settlement should list how much of the settlement the company would likely pay after taxes.

- Any publicly traded corporations that deduct part or whole of a settlement with federal agencies should be required to provide brief justification for deducting such expenses on their annual filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC).
- The Internal Revenue Service should continue its progress towards comprehensive information sharing to allow for consistent tax treatment of settlements and should develop a means of communicating with state and local governments to ensure the proper tax treatment of settlements at those levels of government.
- Building upon the November 2012 agreement with BP, agencies should

negotiate settlements to ensure against tax deductibility of expenses when companies wrongly treat public harm as an acceptable business risk. In cases where company costs truly are incurred from normal business activities or are compensation for the injured, regulators should clearly define and distinguish in the settlements, between the agreed-upon punitive payments which will not be tax-deductible and normal costs of doing business.

• Following the recommendations of the past three administrations, Congress should prohibit the deduction from taxes of settlement payments to private parties that were meant to be punishment for wrongdoing.

### Endnotes

1 Alexandra Alper and Kristine Ridley, "Barclays paying \$453 million to settle Libor probe," Reuters, June 27, 2012, http:// www.reuters.com/article/2012/06/27/usbarclays-libor-idUSBRE85Q0J720120627.

2 Katie Thomas and Michael S. Schmidt, "Glaxo Agrees to Pay \$3 Billion in Fraud Settlement," New York Times, July 2, 2012, http://www.nytimes. com/2012/07/03/business/glaxosmithklineagrees-to-pay-3-billion-in-fraud-settlement.html?pagewanted=all&\_r=0.

3 Charles Riley, "ING to pay \$619 million for Cuba, Iran dealings," CNNMoney, June 12, 2012, http://money.cnn. com/2012/06/12/news/companies/ingbank-iran/index.htm.

4 Marcy Gordon, "Amex paying \$112.5M in late-fee settlements," Associated Press, October 2, 2012, http://www.usatoday. com/story/money/business/2012/10/01/ amex-refunds/1607569/.

5 David Benoit, "Bank of America's Settlements: \$29 Billion Since 2009," Wall Street Journal, September 28, 2012, http:// blogs.wsj.com/deals/2012/09/28/bank-ofamericas-settlements-29-billion-since-2009/. 6 Code of Federal Regulations, Title 26, Chapter I, Subchapter A, Part 1, Section 1.162-21, accessed from the Legal Information Institute, Cornell University Law School, http://www.law.cornell.edu/ cfr/text/26/1.162-21.

7 Code of Federal Regulations, Title 26, Chapter I, Subchapter A, Part 1, Section 1.162-21, accessed from the Legal Information Institute, Cornell University Law School, http://www.law.cornell.edu/ cfr/text/26/1.162-21. Emphasis added.

8 Code of Federal Regulations, Title 26, Chapter I, Subchapter A, Part 1, Section 1.162-21(b)(2), as quoted in Robert W. Wood, "Cleaning Up: Tax Deductions for Restitution, Fines, and Penalties," Tax Notes, January 26, 2009, http://woodllp.com/Publications/Articles/pdf/Tn1220126.pdf

9 Code of Federal Regulations, Title 26, Chapter I, Subchapter A, Part 1, Section 1.162-21, accessed from the Legal Information Institute, Cornell University Law School, http://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/ text/26/1.162-21.

10 Code of Federal Regulations, Title 26, Chapter I, Subchapter A, Part 1, Section 1.162-21, accessed from the Legal Information Institute, Cornell University Law School, http://www.law.cornell. edu/cfr/text/26/1.162-21. Tax scholar Robert Wood defines compensatory fines as payments which are "imposed only to compensate a governmental entity for harm it has suffered, as distinguished from a fine with a punitive motivation." See Robert W. Wood, "Cleaning Up: Tax Deductions for Restitution, Fines, and Penalties," Tax Notes, January 26, 2009, http://woodllp.com/Publications/Articles/ pdf/Tn1220126.pdf

11 Neil King, Jr., "BP Seeks Tax Cut on Cleanup Costs," Wall Street Journal, July 28 2010, http://online.wsj.com/article/SB1 000142405274870329270457539364016803 0582.html.

12 Daniel Politi, "BP Reaches Settlement in Gulf Spill," Slate, March 3, 2012, http:// slatest.slate.com/posts/2012/03/03/bp\_ reaches\_7\_8\_billion\_gulf\_spill\_settlement. html.

13 "Tax Deductions Will Help Exxon Slip Away From Much of Its Oil Spill Liability, Says CRS," *Highlights & Documents* (Mar.21, 1991), p. 2853, as quoted in Robert W. Wood, "BP, Oil, and Deducting Punitive Damages," *Tax Notes*, August 9, 2010. Exxon effectively paid less than half of the value of the settlement, but much of this reduction was because the settlement was allowed to be paid over many years when the value of each dollar had been reduced by inflation.

14 Department of Justice, "BP Exploration and Production Inc. Agrees to Plead Guilty to Felony Manslaughter, Environmental Crimes and Obstruction of Congress Surrounding Deepwater Horizon Incident," November 15, 2012, http://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/2012/ November/12-ag-1369.html.

15 Clifford Krauss and Jon Schwartz, "BP Will Plead Guilty and Pay Over \$4 Billion," New York Times, November 15, 2012, http://www.nytimes. com/2012/11/16/business/global/16ihtbp16.html?pagewanted=all. 16 Steve Mufson, "BP settles criminal charges for \$4 billion in spill; supervisors indicted on manslaughter," Washington Post, November 15, 2012, http://www. washingtonpost.com/business/economy/ bp-to-pay-billions-in-gulf-oil-spill-settlement/2012/11/15/ba0b783a-2f2e-11e2-9f50-0308e1e75445\_story.html.

17 *Wall Street Journal*, "Justice Dept. Officials Answer Questions About BP," Nov. 15, 2012, video available at http:// live.wsj.com/video/justice-dept-officialsanswer-questions-about-bp/153BD9BD-2852-4524-B6CC-91F1D2C932F7. html#!153BD9BD-2852-4524-B6CC-91F1D2C932F7, see especial at 3:07.

18 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Systematic Information Sharing Would Help IRS Determine the Deductibility of Civil Settlement Payments," September 15, 2005, http:// www.gao.gov/products/GAO-05-747.

19 Ryan J. Donmoyer, "Goldman Waives Tax Deduction on SEC Settlement," Bloomberg, July 16, 2010, http:// bloomberg.com/news/2010-07-16/ goldman-waives-tax-deduction-on-secsettlement.html.

20 Securities and Exchange Commission, "Consent of Defendant Goldman, Sachs & Co.," July 14, 2010, http://www.sec.gov/ litigation/litreleases/2010/consent-pr2010-123.pdf

21 United States District Court, District of New Jersey, "Final Judgment as to Defendant J.P. Morgan Securities LLC," July 8, 2011, http://www.sec.gov/litigation/ litreleases/2011/lr22031-judgment.pdf

22 Department of Justice, "BP Exploration and Production Inc. Agrees to Plead Guilty to Felony Manslaughter, Environmental Crimes and Obstruction of Congress Surrounding Deepwater Horizon Incident," November 15, 2012, http://www. justice.gov/opa/pr/2012/November/12-ag-1369.html.

23 Neil King, Jr., "BP Seeks Tax Cut on Cleanup Costs," Wall Street Journal, July 28 2010, http://online.wsj.com/article/SB1 000142405274870329270457539364016803 0582.html.

24 Despite Accord, Spill Aftermath Shadows BP," *New York Times*, November 16, 2012.

25 If the settlement doesn't explicitly make the payments non-deductible, then there's a question of law whether the settlement was meant as punishment, and hence would be non-deductible, or meant to compensate for a loss, and hence be deductible. The tax law question isn't whether the agreement expressly labels the payments as non-deductible, but rather whether the payments were punitive or compensatory.

26 Robert W. Wood, "BP, Oil, and Deducting Punitive Damages," Tax Notes, August 9, 2010, http://www.woodllp.com/ Publications/Articles/pdf/BP\_Oil\_and\_ Deducting\_Punitive\_Damages.pdf

27 U.S. Department of the Treasury, "General Explanations of the Administration's Fiscal Year 2010 Revenue Proposals," May 2009, http://www. treasury.gov/resource-center/tax-policy/ Documents/General-Explanations-FY2010.pdf, as quoted in Robert W. Wood, "BP, Oil, and Deducting Punitive Damages," Tax Notes, August 9, 2010, http://www.woodllp.com/Publications/ Articles/pdf/BP\_Oil\_and\_Deducting\_ Punitive\_Damages.pdf.

28 U.S. Department of the Treasury, "General Explanations of the Administration's Fiscal Year 2013 Revenue Proposals," February 2012, http://www. treasury.gov/resource-center/tax-policy/ Documents/General-Explanations-FY2013.pdf.

29 Bill Summary & Status, 108<sup>th</sup> Congress (2003-2004), S. 936, CRS Summary, accessed from THOMAS, Library of Congress, November 28, 2012, http:// thomas.loc.gov/cgi-bin/bdquery/z?d108: SN00936:@@@D&summ2=m&.

30 U.S. Government Printing Office, "Congressional Record – Senate," S5487, April 29, 2003, http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/ pkg/CREC-2003-04-29/pdf/CREC-2003-04-29-pt1-PgS5486.pdf#page=2

31 Senator John McCain, "McCain Statement on Boeing Settlement," August 1, 2006, http://www.mccain. senate.gov/public/index.cfm?FuseActio n=PressOffice.PressReleases&Content Record\_id=7879f6e9-c8de-4e18-901d-991a960e4a2c&Region\_id=&Issue\_id=

32 Bill Summary & Status, 111<sup>th</sup> Congress (2009-2010), H.R. 5994, CRS Summary, accessed from THOMAS, Library of Congress, November 28, 2012, http:// thomas.loc.gov/cgi-bin/bdquery/z?d111: HR05994:@@@D&summ2=m&.

33 Pete Kasperowicz, "GOP Member proposes bill blocking possible tax break for BP," The Hill, October 29, 2012, http://thehill.com/blogs/floor-action/ house/264535-gop-member-proposes-billblocking-possible-tax-break-for-bp.

34 Victor Zonana, "Report on the Deductibility of Punitive Damages," NYSBA Tax Section Report #1000, New York State Bar Association, 2001, http://www.nysba.org/Content/ ContentFolders20/TaxLawSection/ TaxReports/1000report.pdf.

35 356 U.S. 30, Tank Truck Rentals, Inc. v. Commissioner, accessed from http://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/ us/356/30/case.html.

36 David I. Walker, "Suitable for Framing: Business Deductions in a Net Income Tax System," *William & Mary Law Review*, 52, 1247 (2010-2011).

37 *Ibid.* Walker argues that policy makers may also choose disallowing tax deductibility as an alternative to simply mandating greater fines and penalties for political reasons. While Walker describes ways in which tax disallowances may not be optimally targeted, they do have the advantage that they apply only to profitable companies and thus only to companies that are profiting after harming the public. 38 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Systematic Information Sharing Would Help IRS Determine the Deductibility of Civil Settlement Payments," September 15, 2005, http://www.gao. gov/products/GAO-05-747.

#### 39 Ibid.

40 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Systematic Information Sharing Would Help IRS Determine the Deductibility of Civil Settlement Payments," September 15, 2005, http:// www.gao.gov/products/GAO-05-747.

41 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Systematic Information Sharing Would Help IRS Determine the Deductibility of Civil Settlement Payments," September 15, 2005, http:// www.gao.gov/products/GAO-05-747.

42 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Systematic Information Sharing Would Help IRS Determine the Deductibility of Civil Settlement Payments," September 15, 2005, http:// www.gao.gov/products/GAO-05-747.

43 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Systematic Information Sharing Would Help IRS Determine the Deductibility of Civil Settlement Payments," September 15, 2005, http:// www.gao.gov/products/GAO-05-747.

44 Internal Revenue Service, "Coordinated Issue - All Industries - False Claims Act Settlements With Department Of Justice (DOJ)," September 5, 2008, http://www.irs.gov/Businesses/ Coordinated-Issue---All-Industries---False-Claims-Act-Settlements-With-Department-Of-Justice-%28DOJ%29.

45 Internal Revenue Service, "Coordinated Issue - All Industries - False Claims Act Settlements With Department Of Justice (DOJ)," September 5, 2008, http://www. irs.gov/Businesses/Coordinated-Issue---All-Industries---False-Claims-Act-Settlements-With-Department-Of-Justice-%28DOJ%29. 46 Internal Revenue Service, "Coordinated Issue - All Industries - False Claims Act Settlements With Department Of Justice (DOJ)," September 5, 2008, http://www.irs.gov/Businesses/ Coordinated-Issue---All-Industries---False-Claims-Act-Settlements-With-Department-Of-Justice-%28DOJ%29.

47 Internal Revenue Service, "Coordinated Issue - All Industries - False Claims Act Settlements With Department Of Justice (DOJ)," September 5, 2008, http://www.irs.gov/ Businesses/Coordinated-Issue---All-Industries---False-Claims-Act-Settlements-With-Department-Of-Justice-%28DOJ%29.

48 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Systematic Information Sharing Would Help IRS Determine the Deductibility of Civil Settlement Payments," September 15, 2005, http:// www.gao.gov/products/GAO-05-747. Located under "Comments" in the section labeled "Recommendation for Executive Action."

49 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Systematic Information Sharing Would Help IRS Determine the Deductibility of Civil Settlement Payments," September 15, 2005, http:// www.gao.gov/products/GAO-05-747. Located under "Comments" in the section labeled "Recommendation for Executive Action."

50 Department of Justice, "BP Exploration and Production Inc. Agrees to Plead Guilty to Felony Manslaughter, Environmental Crimes and Obstruction of Congress Surrounding Deepwater Horizon Incident," November 15, 2012, http://www. justice.gov/opa/pr/2012/November/12-ag-1369.html.

51 Rick Rothacker and Aruna Viswanatha, "UPDATE 2-U.S. sues Wells Fargo in civil mortgage fraud case,"Reuters, October 9, 2012, http://www.reuters.com/ article/2012/10/09/wellsfargo-lawsuitidUSL1E8L9HPF20121009. 52 Matt Egan, "U.S. Sues BofA for \$1B in Mortgage Fraud Suit," Fox Business, October 24, 2012, http://www.foxbusiness. com/industries/2012/10/24/us-sues-bofafor-1b-in-mortgage-fraud-suit-59328448/.

53 Gretchen Morgenson, "JPMorgan Unit Is Sued Over Mortgage Securities Pools," New York Times, October 1, 2012, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/10/02/ business/suit-accuses-jpmorgan-unit-of-broadmisconduct-on-mortgage-securities.html.

54 Grant McCool and Jonathan Stempel, "Judge blocks Citigroup-SEC settlement," Reuters, November 28, 2011, http://www. reuters.com/article/2011/11/28/uscitigroup-sec-idUSTRE7AR1K020111128.